
 
 

 
 
 

Minutes for the Meeting of the Full Governing Body held on  
Monday 1st October 2018 at 6.30pm  

 
  

Present:  
Ellen Barrett  Co-opted Governor Rebekah Jenkins  Associate Member  
Penny Conway  Authority Governor David Jones  Parent Governor  
Neil Donoghue  Co-opted Governor Anna-Sofia Conway Parent Governor 
Richard Fairbairn  Parent Governor  Paul Warmington  Parent Governor  

 Oliver Poulain   Parent Governor  James Purser  Co-opted Governor 
 Nickie Moore  Head Teacher 
  

In attendance:  Jeannie Marshall - Clerk 
 

1. Apologies for absence: 
Apologies received from:  Natasha Stott and Jordanna Watts.  

 

2. Declaration of interests: 
All governors present completed a declaration of interests form for the new academic year, clerk to update declaration 
of Interest register accordingly.  

 
3. Election of Chair: 

We had one governor willing to stand as Chair - Penny Conway.  P Conway left the meeting and a vote took place and 
Penny Conway was elected as Chair for 2018/9. 

 
4. Election of Vice Chair: 

We had one governor willing to stand as Vice Chair – Ellen Barrett.  E Barrett left the meeting and a vote took place and 
Ellen Barrett was elected as Vice Chair for 2018/9. 

 
5. Minutes of the last FGB meeting (9

th
 July 2018) – Minutes approved.  

Minutes of C&S Committee (17
th

 September 2018)  
It was noted that the figures for greater depth on the table of attainment and progress are incorrect.   It is very 
concerning that incorrect figures are out there but it may still be within the validation period and therefore can be 
challenged.  RJ will investigate to provide evidence for submission to get the correct figures updated.  The clerk will 
amend the minutes to record the error and when the amendment has been done the governors are happy to approve 
the minutes.  
 

6. Agreed actions update and matters arising from minutes of last meeting, not elsewhere on this agenda 
Unfortunately due to time limitation the exit interview with DH did not take place.  
We have had no contact from Colts football club regarding the increase in rental charges.  PW will follow this up.   
A letter explaining the mixed year 3/4 class was sent out to which parents responded positively.  Three children left LP at 
the end of the summer term, however two of these children have now returned.  



 
 

The Health and Safety Policy has been updated on Google Drive.  
The Key has been purchased.  
The Social Media Policy is still in draft and will be reviewed at a subsequent meeting. 
An amendment to the font in the parent newsletter was requested – RJ confirmed this has been done.  

 
7. Review of the Instrument of Government, Governors’ Code of Practice, the Governing Body’s & Committees’ Terms of 

Reference and the Standing Orders 
It was agreed that the current constitution of the governing body as detailed on the Instrument of Government 
continues to meet the school’s needs.  PC outlined important sections of the Governors’ Code of Conduct drawing 
attention to the commitment to fulfill the role and the need to observe confidentiality.  The clerks name is to be edited 
to reflect the current clerk in the Standing Order document point 3. 
 

8. Review Governing Body’s performance, structures and procedures, including the Delegation of Decisions Planner 
An audit using the self-evaluation tool supplied by the Cambridgeshire School Governance Team had been carried out.  
All governors were invited to take part.  The following areas were identified for improvement: 
 
Recruitment and retention of governors with particular skills, in HR and Finance 
We have already placed adverts in local free village magazines to try to attract new governors with expertise in HR and 
Finance. 
QU: Have we had any response? 
PC - We have had one person make contact and has asked for further information. QU: Due to governor terms coming to 
an end soon we will be holding parent governor elections, can we screen the candidates and look for particular areas of 
experience and co-opt those who might fill our skills gaps? 
PC - Yes we can check at the time of the election, however we must be mindful to keep a balance of parents and non-
parents on the governing body. 
QU:  If we are looking for business people would it be a good idea to advertise on Linkedin (a business to business site for 
professionals)? 
PC -  Yes that sounds like a very good avenue to pursue. 
After discussion it was decided that PC would draft an advert and send out to all governors to use.  PW will put the 
advert on Linkedin.   
ASC may also have a potential candidate and will make contact and get the lady in question to email PC. 
 
Work on a new 3-5 year strategy after new HT takes up post 
NM has had a very busy start to the year in her new post and will look at a new 3-5 year strategy in the coming months.  
 
More urgency on completing governor visits 
Governor visits continue to be an issue but, all governors present have agreed to endeavor to carry out visits in a timely 
manner. 
 
Better communication to/from parents, staff and pupils 
NM is keen to address communication issues and this is an area she has been working on.  
 
Succession planning. This is particularly pertinent to the role of Chair of the Personnel following the resignation of T 
Locke. 
 



 
 

As before, governors also agreed that, when appropriate, committees would be run jointly to avoid unnecessary 
duplication.  This mostly concerns the Finance and Personnel Committees and the Chairs of these committees should 
liaise to combine agenda items whenever possible.  Other Chairs should also be alert to this possibility.  GB structures 
and procedures were also reviewed at the same meeting.   
 
There are no recommended changes to the Delegation of Decisions Planner.  Finance responsibilities and limits were 
discussed best practice is outlined on pages 12 and 13 of Planner for finance delegations. 
All details seem in order and governors were happy to continue with the current arrangements in place.  QU: If the Head 
teacher can authorize an expenditure of up to £3000 should we consider if that expenditure was a 3 year contract the 
actual value would be £9000 across the three years, so do we need to add a clause referring to one off purchases and 
contracts?  This is a very valid point, it was agreed that it should be discussed in more detail at the next finance 
committee meeting.  

 
9. To ratify the Constitution of the Committees of the Governing Body 
 

Information was gathered and committees decided and ratified.  See attached.  
 

10. Election of Chairs of the Committees 
 

Chairs of Committees were elected for 2018/9 as follows: 
Site and Buildings – Neil Dongohue 
Finance – James Purser 
Personnel – Ellen Barrett 
Curriculum and Standards – Ellen Barrett .   
EB has agreed to chair the Personnel committee on an interim basis until a governor with more suitable experience can 
be appointed.  EPM will provide support for this. 
QU:  Who are EPM? 
EB - Education Personnel Management provides HR and payroll services to the education sector. 
QU:  Do we pay for their services? 
EB - Yes the Governing Body pay for their services.  
 

11. Appointment/Re-appointment of Governors with particular responsibilities: 
 
The following appointments were agreed:  
 

 Child Protection/Safeguarding (statutory) – E Barrett 

 Safer Recruitment (recommended) – P Conway 

 Special Educational Needs/Gifted and Talented (statutory for SEN) – E Barrett 

 Pupil Premium (recommended) - E Barrett 

 Health and Safety (optional) – N Donoghue 

 Early Years (optional) – AS Conway } 

 English (optional) – AS Conway  } It was decided that these 3 governors should work together 

 Maths (optional) – P Warmington  } (See below) 

 RE (optional) – decided not to appoint.  

 Link governor for training - Clerk liaises as necessary 
QU:  What is the point of named governors; doesn’t the Curriculum committee cover the role? 



 
 

EB - Having named governors provides further support to the Curriculum and Standards committee.  
QU:  What is the responsibility of a named governor? 
PC/EB - They visit and liaise with staff and pupils. 
QU:  What do staff get out of the visits? 
RJ - It is a good opportunity for staff to share and feedback information to the Governing Body.  
QU:  Would it not be better to have a team to work across subjects rather than specific ones? 
It was decided by all governors present that this would be a good idea to have a Teaching and Learning sub-team which 
covers all the core subjects - PW/ASC and RF will become the Teaching and Learning sub team who will work closely with 
EB as Chair of Curriculum and Standards. 

 
12. Head-teacher’s report. 
 

Safeguarding update: 
Additional information since report submitted: 
A year 3 pupil has begun to demonstrate extreme behavior, the child has tried to exit the school.  NM: We have had to 
ask ourselves why the child is behaving in this way?  The child does have difficulties at home and has not coped with the 
transition from KS1 to KS2 at all.  We decided to put the child back into his KS1 class and this has seen an immediate 
improvement in his behavior.  We must now look at the best way to transition him into KS2.  QU:  Do you have parental 
support?  NM - Yes, we are in contact daily.   They are happy with the measures we have put into place and we will look 
to transition to KS2 very slowly.  QU:   Can he not stay where he is if he is more settled?  NM – No, the transition is very 
important as we must ultimately prepare him for KS3.  QU:  Are any other services involved?  NM:  Not at present it is a 
very delicate situation with the parents as the family moved around a lot in the past.  QU:  Do we need to report?  Is 
there an immediate safeguarding concern?  NM - We are looking at an EHA (Early Health Assessment) but, need the 
parents’ consent to do this.  We have a good relationship with the parents at present and we are working with them.  We 
are monitoring the situation very closely.  QU:  Is there anything we can do to support?  NM - Not at present but, I will 
keep you updated.  QU:  As the transition didn’t work in this instance have we had any learns from this?  NM - Yes, we 
will be reviewing our transition methods next year.  We have lots of thoughts already for example possibly moving the 
children into their new classes before the summer break as a lot of children get anxious over the summer holidays 
because when they come back everything will change.  The CLT will be working on transition and structure generally for 
example classroom layout and will look at what works and make changes where necessary.  QU:  Do we provide enough 
support for vulnerable groups?  RJ - Yes, we have some excellent TAs and very good support in place for new teachers. 
NM has spent a lot of time reviewing our Safeguarding policy and putting new measures in place to ensure we are 
compliant with current guidelines.  QU: What issues were there?  NM - there is no specific safeguarding concern at 
present but, the current policy and procedures have been edited and changed to ensure everyone is aware and has 
immediate access to information they need to know.  QU: Can we support?  NM - It will be helpful to have a designated 
Safeguarding Governor and an annual audit by the LA.  
It was noted that the Governing Body may have not been as aware of Safeguarding issues as they could have been.  
Looking to the future it was agreed that a LA safeguarding audit should be carried out annually to ensure we are 
operating correctly.  Diane Stygal the LA contact has been working with NM in checking current safeguarding at Little 
Paxton.  NM would like to move forward and not look back and has asked for time to sort this area out.  The Governing 
Body are happy for NM to spend time on this area to ensure we are fully compliant.  QU:  Can we support in any way?  
Although due to the GDPR regulations coming in we realize this may be difficult.  NM - If we can ensure that the LA audit 
is annual and a designated Safeguarding Governor is in place the support will be there.   QU:  Do you have experience 
with LA audits?  NM – No, my previous school was an Academy so there was no LA support. QU:  Is there anything else 
the FGB can do?  NM - Not immediately but, I will bring anything I find to the next FGB meeting.  



 
 

It was noted that all staff attended a safe-guarding training session on the Inset day at the start of the term.  This was 
also attended by 2 governors: PC and ND.  NM, SE and RJ (the safe-guarding leads) will attend refresher courses during 
the year. 
 
SEN 
Information has been updated for the current year.  
 
Attendance 
Attendance overall is good, year 5 is a little low but, not concerning.  
 
Progress against the SDP/TOP 
Target tracker is up and running and has been well received. NM will send information to FGB on how to access 
information from Target Tracker.  QU:  Will this be before the next C & S meeting?  NM - Yes 
 
 
Staffing update 
One member of staff has started her  leave so will be off for much of this year.  We have an advert out for a teacher for a 
one year contract.  The temporary teacher currently in post is doing very well and has applied for the contract.  All the 
new teachers have settled well but, one has handed in their notice due to personal circumstances and will leave at the 
end of term.  We will re advertise to try and attract more applicants.  We have also received a resignation from a part 
time teacher currently in Year 3/4 who will leave at the end of this term so will need to recruit for this post also.  NM has 
found the movement in staff a challenge and asked for support where possible from the Governing Body.  QU: Are peaks 
and troughs for staff movement common in education?  NM - Yes. PC: all these staff have resigned or taken leave for 
personal reasons none has indicated that their motivation is a desire to leave the school and all report enjoying working 
at the school. 
 
 
RJ commented that NM has done an incredible job since she joined the school and the staff appreciative her actions.  
Staff Moral is the highest it has been in a long time. QU:  How is the member of staff who suffered bereavement, who 
recently returned to work coping?  NM - She is doing very well.  
 
Premises update 
Some immediate minor changes have been made to comply with GDPR.  Also the Head has moved her office to a more 
central position in the school which she feels is more appropriate and other staff and children have said they have found 
very helpful. 
 
PPP Partnership 
NM has a meeting planned with the Priory heads shortly.  She has made contact with the Head Teacher at Bushmead 
Primary School and will carrying out a joint learning walk in the near future.  NM is keen to work with other local schools 
– both continuing existing links and forging new ones. 
 
Sports enrichment 
The St Neots Rugby Club is sponsoring a Tag rugby program for local Primary schools.  PW will liaise with the rugby club 
to arrange this for LP. 

 



 
 

13. Finance meeting with the School’s Finance Adviser – there was a meeting on 20.9.18.  A summary report of this meeting 
had been circulated in advance to all governors. 
EPM have added the recommended pay percentage increase to our pay scales across the board, are we happy with this?  
QU: Did we include the increase in the budget?  JP – the budget will cover the increase and our intake has increased by 
10 pupils which will mean extra revenue.  PC – commented, if we do not keep in line with other school we will struggle to 
recruit staff.  Also we budgeted for 2% increase anyway so the further slight increase in mainscale pay can be 
accommodated. QU:  Would NM like training on the budgeting tool?  NM – Yes.   PC – Rob Cottle our financial advisor 
will provide the training on his next visit to the school – time permitting.   QU:  Can we get an updated forecast including 
the extra costs?  JP – yes we will do one at the next meeting.  The budget is looking better than when it was set.  

 
14. Review of School Structure 

Currently Little Paxton is a LA maintained community primary school.  Governing Bodies have a legal duty to regularly 
consider the type of school that would offer the best opportunities both for our pupils and for overall school 
development.  The Governing Body agreed at a meeting on 24

th
 April 2017 that we currently see no benefit to the school 

in becoming an academy.  We also agreed to review this decision at least annually unless circumstances change or there 
are changed national directives.  
Little Paxton already works in partnership with the Priory Schools.  This is working well to the benefit of our (and their) 
pupils and staff and is contributing to school development.  This partnership will be kept under review throughout the 
year.  
 
A discussion took place and a unanimous decision was made to remain as a LA maintained school subject to an annual 
review.  NM’s previous school was an Academy and she reported that we would get no support; everything becomes the 
school’s responsibility from buildings to finance.  Any outside assistance and services have to be paid for and it can be 
very costly. 

  
15. HTPM – review meeting with the External Adviser (Nigel Battey from PfSI) is scheduled for 3

rd
 October.  As previously 

agreed the Panel consists of E Barratt, P Conway and R Fairbairn.  E Barratt continues as Chair of the Panel. 
 

16. Website Audit 
PC had carried out an audit of the website – copies of this audit were circulated in advance of the meeting.  The website 
needs updating; the student who was going to assist with this is no longer available to help.  The PP area needs 
addressing and we need more pictures of the children.  NM would like to be involved in the updating after she has sorted 
out safeguarding.  NM/PW and ASC will work together on updating the website.  
 

 
17. Review of Policies  

PC carried out an audit of all policies on file which has been shared with the HT.  Most have been reviewed within the 
last 3 years.  Policies will be introduced/updated as required to ensure school is fully compliant.  A revised Policy Review 
Timetable has been drawn up to facilitate this. 
 

 Pay Policy – Governors agreed that the nationally agreed uplifts to the maxima and minima on the payscales 
should be applied to all points on the payscales.  Personnel and Finance to review other aspects of the policy.  

 Performance Management Policy – Personnel to review. 

 Admissions Arrangements – still current apart from dates, agreed with this slight amendment. 

 Child Protection & Safe-guarding Policy – agreed - NM to include LA audit section 2.3. 

 SEN information report – updated by the SENDCo  – PC to remove link to early help as it doesn’t work.  



 
 

 Data Protection (GDPR) Policy – approved.  

 Online Safety Policy – approved.  NM/PW/RF to monitor with attention to point 3.1. 

 Acceptable Use of Cameras and Mobile Phone Policy – approved. 

 Parent Carer Privacy Notice – approved. 

 Social Media Policy – NM/ASC to finish draft for presentation at next meeting. 
 
ASC can arrange internet training to be provided by her company free of charge should we want it. 

 
18. Governor’s Visits 

  
The following visits have been agreed: 
 

 Safeguarding – E Barratt 

 Health and Safety – N Donoghue  

 Induction for pupils new to the school – O Poulain and P Warmington   

 Reading – the work of the Reading Recovery Teacher - O Poulain and P Warmington 

 Writing – impact of strategies in place to improve writing - O Poulain and R Fairbairn  

 Middle Leadership – postponed as NM plans to  review the leadership structure.  
 
EB asked to be informed of the dates for the Induction for pupils, Reading and Writing visits when they have been set.  
Governors agreed to invite Nikky Colledge, the Reading Recovery Specialist, to do a presentation to the GB at the next C 
& S meeting.  RJ will liaise with NC to arrange this 
.  
Further governor visits will be linked to the priorities in the TOP. Other visits will be arranged as the need arises. 

 
19. Governor Attendance at Parents Evenings 

Parents’ Evenings this term are just before the half term break: 
 

 Thursday 11th October – for Year 6 parents only 3.00pm – 8.00pm all other year groups 3.30pm – 7.30pm 
(Break will be between 5.10pm – 5.40 pm). 

 Monday 15th October – all parents except for Year 6 from 3.30pm – 5.30pm 
 
ND/PC/EB/JP agreed to attend on the 11

th
 October and PW/PC/OP agreed to attend on the 15

th
 October. 

 
It has been decided that Parents Evenings will be held in the hall for Health and Safety reasons.  
PC will prepare a short questionnaire for parents to complete so we can assess what is valued and in what areas parents 
would like to see changes or improvements.  
 

 
20. Curriculum Presentations 

As agreed, the HT gave a report of the outcomes for 2017/2018 and also an introduction to the use of Target Tracker at 
the Curriculum Committee meeting held on 17

th
 September 2018. 

Presentations at subsequent C&S meetings will be a curricular or other area taken from the SDP. 
Potential areas include: Reading Recovery; Pupil Premium; SEND provision; Maths Mastery.   
It was also suggested an Ofsted ready presentation would be useful.  The first presentation will be on Reading Recovery.  

. 



 
 

21. Governor Training 
Governors were made aware of training available to them, anyone wishing to attend training please liaise with the clerk.  
PC had attended the Termly Briefing on 18.09.18 and governors were given a summary of the briefing. 
As noted above, PC and ND attended the Child Protection and Safe-guarding training session given in school on 04.09.18. 

 
22. Governor Vacancies 

See point 8. 
 

23. Correspondence Received 
No correspondence has been received.  

 
24. Any other urgent business 

QU: What is the latest update on the Swifts mobile unit?   PC - We have tried to secure funding for the unit without 
success so at present the project does not look viable.  
 

25. Dates of next meetings of the Governing Body 
Date of next Committees Evening: Monday 15

th
 October 2018 from 6.00pm  

Date of next Full Governors’ Meeting: Monday 3
rd

 December 2018 at 6.30pm 
 
 The rescheduling of C&S Committee to 6.30pm on 3

rd
 June 2019 (originally 20

th
 May 2019) was accepted and the date 

will be changed.  Clerk will forward list of dates for 2018/9 to all Governors.  
 

Agreed actions 
 

 ACTION BY WHOM TIMESCALE 

2018/2019 - 001 To update Register of Interests Clerk For next Finance 
Committee meeting 

2018/2019 - 002 To investigate if it is possible to provide evidence 
for submission to get the correct figures for Y6 
data.   

RJ This term 

2018/2019 - 003 To amend the C&S minutes to record the error in 
Y6 data  

Clerk ASAP 

2018/2019 - 004 Clerk’s name is to be edited to reflect the current 
clerk in the Standing Order document point 3. 

Clerk ASAP 

2018/2019 - 005 To put the advert for Co-opted Governors on 
Linkedin.   
 

PW ASAP 

2018/2019 - 006 To follow up enquiry from a potential co-opted 
governor candidate  

ASC ASAP 

2018/2019 - 007 To include on Finance agenda a discussion of 
delegated authority to HT for expenditure with 
regard to contracts that  are for an extended period 

JP/Clerk Next Finance Committee 
meeting 

2018/2019 - 008 To form a Teaching and Learning sub team to 
monitor the core curriculum who will work closely 
with Chair of Curriculum and Standards 

PW, ASC, RF and 
EB 

Ongoing 

2018/2019 - 009 To liaise with the St Neots Rugby Club who are PW This term 



 
 

sponsoring a Tag rugby program for local Primary 
schools about arranging this for LP. 

2018/2019 - 010 To update the website NM, PW and ASC Ongoing 

2018/2019 - 011 To include review the Pay policy on Finance and 
Personnel agendas 

JP/EB/Clerk Next Committees 
evening 

2018/2019 - 012 To include review the Performance Management 
Policy on personnel agenda 

EB/Clerk  

2018/2019 - 013 To include LA audit section 2.3 in Child Protection & 
Safe-guarding Policy 

NM ASAP 

2018/2019 - 014 To remove link to early help in SEN report PC ASAP 

2018/2019 - 015 To monitor Online Safety with attention to point 
3.1. 

NM/PW/RF Ongoing 

2018/2019 - 016 To finish draft Social Media Policy for presentation 
at next meeting 

NM/ASC Next FGB meeting 

2018/2019 - 017 To arrange governor visits as agreed All governors - 
see item 18 in 
minutes for 
details 

Ongoing 

2018/2019 - 018 To attend Parents Evenings. ND/PC/EB/JP 
PW/PC/OP 

11th October 
15th October 

2018/2019 - 019 To prepare a short questionnaire for parents to 
complete to assess what is valued and in what 
areas parents would like to see changes or 
improvements. 

PC By 10
th

 October 

2018/2019 - 020 To update and circulate list of dates for 2018/9 to 
all Governors. 

Clerk ASAP 

 
 

 


